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The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 6th December 2017 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
J Dean-Kimili 
[bookmark: _Hlk500505118][bookmark: _Hlk500529042]A Greason 
S Wright  
R Simmons

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
B Flynn
Cllr A Bowles
Cllr C Prescott
H Williams

204/17 Dispensations
Following KALC’S advice Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, S Wright, R Simmons and the Chairman A Keel
signed dispensations for setting the Precept and submitted to the Clerk before the meeting began. Dispensations granted.
The Chairman A Keel, Cllrs A Greason and B Flynn had each submitted prior to the meeting  dispensation forms as members of the VAC to discuss and vote on whether OPC should submit a planning application on behalf of the VAC for a village hall and whether OPC should finance the application fee. Dispensations granted.
205/17 Signing of Minutes –
All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 8th November 2017.
206/17 Public Participation
The owner of Willow Farm informed the Council of a forthcoming planning application to vary one of the conditions of the recent planning permission for Willow Farm.  The owner highlighted to the Council that Graham Thomas was happy with the proposal.  The application was to use a barn as a store for the Gillett Cook shop whose store is currently at Elverland farm.  The owner stated that it would reduce traffic through the village as the store would be in the same location as the shop thereby avoiding shuttles between the two.  The member of the public left at 7.55pm.
207/17 Matters arising
Anti-social behaviour: -No further information had been received.
Highway Matters:-Gary Gibbs’ jet patching had been carried out. He had informed the Chairman that due to a funding shortfall only defects regarded as hazardous would probably be repaired until the new financial year. Meanwhile, he would arrange for some repairs to Porters Lane - there are 11/12 areas to do.  Work to be carried out but it will require the road to be closed
Regarding the Vicarage Lane name plate sign which was damaged during the drainage work, Chairman to contact Gary Gibbs.
Action: Chairman to follow up.

Lighting:- Ken Bonner had confirmed that the last 4 lamps had been converted to LED last Friday.  He had sent a revised inventory for all LED lamps, without the 6 lamps that Kent Highways Services have accepted responsibility for.
Action: Chairman to ensure the new UMS certificate issued by UKPN is actioned by EDF so that the electricity bill reflects what the parish council is now responsible for.

Ospringe School: Cllr Dean-Kimili noted that people had been parking on the allotment track.  It was decided that this matter would come off the Matters arising list unless the parking problems became worse again.
Willow Farm rubbish: The owner who had attended the meeting referenced complaints of rubbish in the Council’s previous minutes, he clarified that one was a pile of branches in a field adjacent to the motorway which were to be burnt. The other was compressed mattresses that would be removed within the next 4 months.
Damaged bus stop sign outside Champion Hall: the pole had been removed but not replaced.  The rubbish bin there is also broken.
Action: Clerk to contact KCC to follow up  
Action: Chairman will contact Swale Cleansing regarding a replacement bin once the bus stop has been repaired.

Footpath diversion for 6 months of footpath from Perry Court Farm to Brogdale Road: - The Council discussed the diversion, whether there was a need to cross the Brogdale Road and the routing of the path around the field.  The route of the temporary path was no less convenient than the existing path and the existing path is unmetalled. Accordingly, no objections.
Parliamentary Boundary lines:- closing date for comments is 11th Dec
The proposed new boundary lines would move eastwards towards Canterbury. The Council felt that the existing boundary lines were preferable as OPC and Faversham were more aligned with the west than the east.  Cllr J Dean-Kimili highlighted that the Parish had more shared interests with the west; the ANOB areas and agricultural interests rather than the urban east with the epicentre of Canterbury.
Joyce Field allotment overhanging branches at Miller’s House:-The tree surgeon had offered two solutions, either fell the tree or cut the branches back with a clearance of 2 metres. Cllr J Dean-Kimili reported that the residents of Miller’s House had offered to cut the branch.  Cllr J Dean-Kimili felt that pruning the tree would be the preferred option as the tree provided a canopy, blossom in spring and fruit in autumn, a barrier from pollutants from the allotments and a sound barrier from traffic.
Action: Chairman to instruct tree surgeon to cut back the branches.  
208/17 Parish Councillor Vacancies
There remain two vacancies for parish Councillors. Chairman again reminded the Council to look out for possible recruits.
209/17 Localism and Community Assets
This would be reviewed again at the March meeting.
210/17 Planning 
17/505035/OUT Mutton Lane:-The application is for 12 old people’s bungalows or “almshouses”.   The Council had commented on previous applications.  There had been several objections by residents which the Council perused at the meeting and agreed with.  Chairman instructed to draft the letter to Swale detailing the council’s objections by reference to comments by others on the planning portal.

17/505707/FULL April Cottage: - Erection of a two storey side extension with porch canopy. No objections
Action: Clerk to email Swale planning

Woodhill campsite:-Laura Boozer’s response noted.

Land opp Greenways: - 5 year maintenance programme; including details of safeguarding, bikes.  OPC had previously commented about access and this had been incorporated into the design.
Action: Chairman to email comments

17/505182/FULL Bayfield Farm: application for conversion to provide two dwellings 
Heather Murton’s response to the Council’s concerns was noted.  No further comments.

17/505426/SUB Perry Court:-Cllr R Simmons had attended a presentation by an organization representing the proposed housebuilders.  Access to the development would be on the Ashford Road north of the M2 junction.  The developers are proposing to create a road straight through the development joining the Brogdale Road which they say they are prepared to restrict to emergency access.  The Council are concerned that it would difficult to impose restricted emergency access.  The Council are concerned that the Brogdale Road would become a rat run as people would use it as a cut through to avoid the A251 queues resulting in increased traffic in the Parish and on the Brogdale Road.  It was noted that outline planning consent was not yet issued and that the issue should be highlighted to Swale Planning and Kent Highways before it gets approved.  This development is of continuing concern and it was suggested that it be an item on the agenda in 3 and again in 6 months.

211/17 Finance
Payments for Approval:
Chq  No 1362  For use of the Church hall 	£20

The Chairman reported that the reserves on the bank statement reconciled, running in compliance with the budget save as noted at the last meeting.
The Chairman highlighted the close relationship between OPC and the VAC through The Chairman, Cllr B Flynn and Cllr A. Greason.  The VAC were about to submit an outline planning consent for a village hall. The Chairman reported that a saving of 50% of the £1,500 application fee could be achieved if the Parish Council made the planning application instead.  This would help preserve funds for the good of the community.  If the planning application was made by OPC, the Parish Council could not comment on the application.  After discussion, it was felt that it would be a good use of OPC’s reserves and in the best interests of the community.  The Council voted on the matter.
It was resolved unanimously that OPC submit the application and pay the planning fee.
It was resolved that The Chairman and one other councillor sign the cheque for the application.

EDF and electricity bills:-The inventory had been registered with UMSO which will be passed to EDF. This should lead to reduced energy bills with EDF as the parish council was now responsible for fewer lights, all of which are low energy LEDs.  The Chairman had been contacted by EDF who have said that the old direct debit has been cancelled and there are monies due to EDF for period from 1 April 2017. 
Action: Chairman to arrange for new direct debit mandate to be set up.

Current Account Receipts -none reported.
Allotments Receipts-none reported.

212/17 Porters Lane and Plumford Lane
Cllr Flynn had not been able to undertake the resident survey yet but he intends to do so.
Cllr Williams had written some information on Lorry Watch to be put on the OPC website. 
Action: Chairman to ask Cllr Flynn to put the details of the scheme on the OPC website.
213/17 Correspondence
List of email correspondence was circulated.
Cllr R Simmons asked what the requirements were for having a defibrillator in the community.  Considerations would be running costs, batteries and location.
Action: Cllr A Greason to contact 2 or 3 companies to investigate running and maintenance costs.
Local landscape design designation review.  Cllr J Dean-Kimili noted that there were areas in the Parish that met the landscaping criteria.
Action: Cllr J Dean-Kimili to make comments on behalf of OPC

Cllr J Dean-Kimili left the meeting at 10 pm   

214/17 Members’ reports
Cllr R Simmons reported the Friends of Ospringe Church had a fund raising event. 
Cllr Simmons also mentioned that the Lorenden Trust had had a meeting but she had been unable to attend.
215/17 Any other business
KCC Bus Consultation.  It was noted that the number 660 bus serving the Parish was on the target list for possible removal of subsidy and that the route might be under threat.  This would be detrimental to the community.  
Action: Clerk to contact Newnham clerk to propose a unified response to cuts and email Matthew Balfour about the cuts.
Action: Cllr B Flynn to post information about the cuts on the OPC website.

The Retreat: -It had been noted that there had been increased soil tipping along the highway boundary on the hedge line, possibly to conceal the site.
Action: Clerk to email Planning Enforcement to investigate
Action: Chairman to get accurate history of the site.
Fly tipping: - It was noted by Cllr A Greason that there had been fly tipping on Abbotts Hill and Coxett Hill.
DPR:-Data Protection workshop.  This would be reviewed next month in the budget under training.
A vehicle had been driven through the gates into the Pumping station owned by Southern Water in Vicarage Lane.  Gates had not been restored. This could encourage fly tipping.
Action: Clerk to phone Southern Water.

OPC Meeting dates for 2018/19. 
Action: Clerk to email dates

Re: Perry Court It was agreed to meet with BDW Homes the house builders 
Action: Clerk to invite BDW homes to Council meeting 3rd Jan 2018.

The meeting ended at 10.25 pm

Next meeting:   3rd January 2018 at 7.30pm
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